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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Lori Boyer, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION MINUTES-approved
Wednesday, September 13, 2017
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on Wednesday, September 13, 2017, at 9:32 a.m. in the Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer.

In attendance: Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Al Ferraro (Vice Chair), Aaron Bowman; Commissioners Garret N. Barket, Lane T. Burnett, Ralph C. Hodges, Steve Swann;

Commissioner Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., was excused; Ex-Officio Commissioners Marshall Adkison and Michelle Tappouoni were excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston;  Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Dock Master; Katrin MacDonald, Legislative Assistant; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.

The Chair announced that Commissioner Gary Anderson had submitted his resignation from the Jacksonville Waterways Commission to the Council President.  Mr. Anderson has temporarily relocated to Texas to assist in the Hurricane Harvey recovery work.  The Council President will appoint a replacement.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for its September 9, 2017 meeting. As distributed.
The Commission voted to recommend approval of Ordinance 2017-590,  Auth 4th Amend to Contract with Jacksonville Univ to Renew the Contract for a 4th Addnl Yr for the continuing Manatee Protection Studies for FY 2017-2018.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston explained what the measure entailed, namely, the continuation of Drs. Quinton White and Gerard Pinto as consultants for manatee and marine issues.

The St. Johns River Status Report on Water Quality and Manatees was tabled in the absence of Drs. White and Pinto.  (A number Commissioners and staff were absent in the aftermath of Hurricane Irma).

The Chair, Council Member Boyer, commented on the handout, 2030 Comprehensive Plan – Conservation/Coastal Management Element Wetlands Categories, that she had asked City Planner Ed Lukacovic to provide.  The document described criteria for land use changes.

John Flowe, Environmental Engineering Manager, Environmental Quality Division, discussed inshore and off-shore artificial reefs that the City had previously deployed.
He explained that the City is currently researching a third site for an artificial reef.  Mr. Flowe will report on the status of oyster beds at the next meeting (October) of the Waterways Commission.

Commissioner Ralph Hodges mentioned that Brian Burket, Nature and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department, had been working on a report that identified potential sites for onshore fishing.  The Chair, Council Member Boyer, suggested that Commissioner Hodges work with Mr. Burket on identifying potential onshore locations and how the City could publicize the information that will be in their report.
Council Member Al Ferraro reported that he had met with USS Adams representatives and had a discussion on docking issues.  Captain Jim Suber remarked that there had been some discussion afloat on the Shipyards as a possible docking site, though nothing specific was considered.

The Chair, Council Member Boyer, reported that the City’s new budget had been reported out of the Finance Committee and is ready for the Council’s consideration and deliberations.  She reported that funding had been allocated for parks’ improvements and that it is now incumbent on the City to get this information onto the Parks, Recreation and Community Services’ Department website.  Not having the information about the parks and other assets on the website implies that we do not have these assets.  Ms. Boyer further reported that she had met with IT Director Ken Lathrop and was advised that IT has budgeted funding to add park information to the Parks & Recreation website.  Commissioner Barket has been conferring with IT staff on adding park assets to the website.  Another meeting with IT is impending.
Paul Astleford, President and, CEO, Visit Jacksonville, Inc., remarked on the contract that Visit Jacksonville has with the City of Jacksonville’s Tourist Development Council.  Visit Jacksonville will assist in the development of a website that the function of which will be to publicize the City’s considerable waterways assets with a view to promoting Jacksonville’s waterways as a travel destination.  Council Member Ferraro suggested that Mr. Astleford and staff should meet with each District Council Member to understand what assets are in the respective Council District and specific activities that attract people.
The Chair, Council Member Boyer, broached the subject of the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service Boating (Big P) Boating Infrastructure Grant Program grants as a funding source for waterways projects.  She wanted to know if the City is eligible to apply for the grants. What is the application process?  Captain Suber said that Big P grants are intended primarily to provide docking facilities for larger transient vessels.  He defined transient vessels as vessels that have no permanent moorings.  Commissioner Steve Swann shared his knowledge of the Big P grants.  The Chair said that since both Captain Suber and Commissioner Swann had some expertise with this funding source, she would like them to provide a presentation at the next Commission meeting.
At the previous Waterways Commission meeting, the Chair expressed an interest in having someone apprise the Commission on the status of the St. Johns River Accord that had been reached and signed during the Peyton Administration.  In July 2006, the River Accord was formed with partners that included the City of Jacksonville, JEA, the Water/Sewer Expansion Authority, the Department of Environmental Protection and the St. Johns River Water Management District.  The Accord partners agreed to invest in the river’s future by launching a 10-year, $700 million initiative to begin restoring the health of the Lower St. Johns River Basin.
Melissa Long, Chief, Water Quality Division, explained that the St. Johns River Accord ran from July 27, 2006 to July 27, 2016.  The key feature of the Accord was the commitment by the partners, particularly the City and JEA, to significantly reduce the amount of nitrogen entering the St. Johns River.

Ms. Long explained that following the adoption of strict regulatory standards in 2008, the City and JEA committed to reduce the amount of nitrogen entering the waterways each year by approximately 164 and 767 metric tons, respectively, below official baseline measurements made in the 1990s.   When taken together, 94% of this targeted reduction has already been achieved.  By July 2023, the City of Jacksonville is required to make the final 53 metric ton reduction of total nitrogen (TN) entering the St. Johns River.  To accomplish this, the City created an informal Nitrogen Reduction Working Group earlier this year to consider how the additional reduction in TN could be achieved in the most cost effective manner.  Among the various options being considered are improvements to the City’s stormwater infrastructure, in-line denitrification at one or more JEA wastewater treatment facilities, the beneficial use of reclaimed water and the possible use of advanced bio retention systems.  In addition, as a means of keeping the public fully informed on the health of the St. Johns River, the Environmental Protection Board entered into a 3-year agreement in 2016 with Jacksonville University and UNF to continue publishing the “State of the River Report” through 2019.
The Chair requested that Ms. Long provide the Commission with an update on a March meeting that included Ms. Long, Florida DEP representatives and others that focused on the status of the TMDL (Total Maximum Daily Load) for impaired water bodies and plans to reduce wastes, toxic materials and e-coliform bacteria in the Lower Basin of the St. Johns River.  (TMDL is a regulatory term in the U.S. Clean Water Act that describes the maximum amount of a pollutant that a body of water can receive while still meeting water quality standards).
The Chair asked Ms. Long if it can be determined whether wastes in the tributaries are animal waste or human waste from septic tanks.   Ms. Long’s response was that we can make a distinction.  The Florida DEP has lab tests that determine that if the waste water tested has uniquely human products such as Tylenol or Splenda present, we can determine that it is human waste.
Commissioner Lane Burnett asked Ms. Long if there were any estimates available on the number of JEA lift station failures as a result of hurricane Irma.  Ms. Long explained that she had heard that there had been at least 23 failures but that she had not yet received a full update from JEA.

Commissioner Barket requested that the Waterways Commission request that a JEA representative attend the next Waterways Commission meeting to provide an update on the status of failed lift stations.  The Chair, Council Member Boyer, indicated that she would contact JEA and make arrangements.

In New Business, Council Member Ferraro asked Captain Suber if it were possible for the City to permit boat racing along the downtown waterfront.  Ms. Boyer explained that the Manatee Protection Plan bars boat racing in downtown’s slow speed zone.  It may be possible, she continued, to modify the Manatee Protection Plan to allow racing during seasons when there are less or no manatees in the area.  Captain explained that there is a federal rule that bars boat racing in manatee protection zones and there are no exceptions.  He further explained that it has been suggested that the City could meet with our Congressional delegation to explore possible amendments to the Manatee Protections Plan’s provisions.  The Chair, Council Member Boyer, requested that Assistant General Paige Johnston draft a resolution that the City Council could present to our Congressional delegation asking for an amendment to the Manatee Protection Plan that would allow seasonal racing.
Commissioner Swann requested that Jody McDaniel of the Planning & Development Department be invited to attend the next Waterways Commission meeting to provide any information on the City potentially permitting more slips for the downtown waterfront.
The Chair agreed.

Commissioner Barket announced that Scott Tihansky of Northeast Products Services, Inc. will be invited to give a presentation on ADA compliant kayak launches and available options.

In Public Comments, John Nooney discussed the publication of a map that features downtown attractions.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:59 a.m.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729

October 11, 2017
Posted: 4:00 P.M.
�








